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Title
Environmental Sustainability Board Recommendation on Proposed Plastic Bag Ban
.Recommended Action
I move that Council support the Environmental Sustainability Board’s recommendation for
staff to create an education campaign to reduce the use of single use plastic bags.
Board, Commission or Committee Recommendation
The Environmental Sustainability Board, recommends County Council create an education campaign
to reduce the use of single use plastic bags.
Body
On April 14, 2015, at a regularly scheduled County Council meeting, Mark Jones of the Sierra Club,
presented a citizen petition requesting that Council pass an ordinance prohibiting retail
establishments from distributing single-use plastic carryout bags to their customers and mandating a
$.10 fee on paper bags to be collected and retained by the merchant.

The County Council acknowledged the petition and directed the Environmental Sustainability Board
(ESB) to conduct two public meetings regarding an ordinance to ban or otherwise reduce the
distribution of single use bags in Los Alamos County and to return to Council with options and/or a
proposed ordinance.

The ESB as directed by County Council conducted two public meetings regarding an ordinance to
ban or otherwise reduce the distribution of single use bags in Los Alamos County and to return to
County Council with options and/or a proposed ordinance.

The ESB utilized Open Forum to gather public comment, 80.1% of participants were opposed to the
ordinance to ban the plastic bag and 72.2% of participants were opposed to reduce the distribution of
single use bags.

Two public meetings were held to gather public input. During the first meeting, 21 public comments
were heard both in opposition and support. No action was taken at this meeting.

During the second public meeting, there were two public speakers invited to present "for" and
"against" the proposed plastic bag ban. Six motions were made, one failed due to a lack of a second
and one motion was retracted by the mover. The other four motions failed. Public comment was
heard after each motion was made.

A third public meeting was held to finalize a recommendation for County Council. Three motions were
made, the first motion failed 6-0, and the second motion failed due to lack of a second, and the third
motion passed 5-1.

The passing motion and recommendation to council reads as follows, The Environmental
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The passing motion and recommendation to council reads as follows, The Environmental
Sustainability Board recommends County Council create an education campaign to reduce the use of
single use plastic bags.

Attachments
A - Open Forum Results
B - Approved ESB Meeting Minutes for May 21, 2015
C - Approved ESB Meeting Minutes for June 18, 2015
D - Draft ESB Meeting Minutes for July 16, 2015
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Attachment A – Open Forum Results 
 

Open Forum Results 

The open forum topic started on April 23, 2015 and closed on June 15, 2015. There were 847 attendees.  

 

 

  



















1 Environmental Sustainability Board Minutes, July 16, 2015 Meeting 

 

LOS ALAMOS COUNTY 
ENVIRONMENTAL SUSTAINABILITY BOARD 

            DRAFT MINUTES 
            July 16, 2015 

Municipal Building, Council Chambers 
 
 

Board Members Present:  Steve Boerigter, Cliff Han, Suzie Havemann, Don Machen, Sandra West, 
and John Bliss 

 
Councilors Present:  None 
 
Staff Present:  Angelica Gurule, Katie Thwaits, and Deni Fell  
 
Others Present: Community members at large 
 
Materials Distributed: 

 Los Alamos County Environmental Sustainability Plan DRAFT December 2014 

 Why the US Recycling Industry is Feeling Down in the Dumps, Aaron C. Davis for the Washington Post 

 Spring Brush & Bulk Cleanup Comparisons Graph 

 Quarterly Green Waste & Bulk Collection Summer Schedule 2015 

 2015 Business Recycler of the Year 

 County of Los Alamos Staff Report Canyon Rim Trail Phase 2 
 

I. Call to Order: Chair Steve Boerigter called the meeting to order at 5:35 p.m.  
 

II. Public Comment (for items not on the agenda):  Angelica Gurule, Environmental Services Manager, 
thanked Steve Boerigter, Suzie Havemann, and Don Machen for their service to the community by 
serving on the Environmental Sustainability Board and presented each with a recognition award.  Ms. 
Gurule also announced there will be three vacant ESB positions to fill and applications are currently 
being accepted. 
 

III. Approval of June 18, 2015, Environmental Sustainability Board Minutes: Mr. Han moved to 
approve the minutes; Mr. Machen seconded the motion.  The motion passed 5-0; Ms. Havemann was 
not present for the vote and Ms. Terrill was absent. 

 
IV. Board Business 

a. Final Recommendation for Proposed Plastic Bag Ban Petition:  Mr. Boerigter asked the 
ESB if a member would like to offer a recommendation to County Council for action. 
 
Ms. Havemann began by saying, “Given the goals stated in our Los Alamos County Strategic 
Leadership Plan, and given the mandate from our County Council at their April 14th meeting for 
the ESB to conduct two public meetings regarding an ordinance to ban or otherwise reduce the 
distribution of single use bags in Los Alamos and then offer Council options or a proposed 
ordinance, and given our review of public input, surveys of local businesses, initial research of 
similar efforts in other communities, and the fact we are here to make recommendations to 
Council that support environmental sustainability for our community.” 
   
Ms. Havemann moved that we ask County Council to consider and vote on one of two options:  
1) In order to make a more fact-based and research-based decision regarding the use of single 
use plastic and paper bags, direct County staff to complete a study and report the results back 
to Council by a certain date; the study should address the following questions, at minimum:   
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a) The results of single use bag fees in other jurisdictions, with focus on cities similar in 
demographics to Los Alamos;  

b) Definition of what types of businesses and bags would be included in a fee program 
(grocery store vs. restaurant carry-out or medical practice; grocery bag vs. smaller 
produce bag);  

c) The options for execution and allocation of such fees (i.e. the monetary amount, how 
it is collected, how it is monitored);  

d) The legal ramifications, if any, with regard to NM State Law. 

   2) Take no action.   

Mr. Machen seconded the motion.   

After a round of member feedback Ms. West proposed to amend the motion to include “or other 
appropriate board or committee” to follow “direct County staff.”  Mr. Bliss seconded this 
amended motion.   
 
Mr. Boerigter opened the floor to public comment: 
Ms. Barbara Calif, 4777 Sandia Drive, spoke in opposition to the proposed amended motion, but 
spoke in support of Ms. Havemann’s initial motion. 
 
The motion to amend failed 6-0; Ms. Terrill was absent. 
 
Mr. Boerigter opened the floor to public comment: 
Mr. Mark Jones, 520 Navajo Road, spoke in support of the motion as originally stated or to 
check with legal department with regard to directing staff. 
Mr. Vernon Kerr, 85 Chiquita, spoke in opposition. 
Ms. Nona Girardi, 913 Estates Drive, spoke in support of more research on the topic. 
Ms. Joyce Anderson, 2191 B 45th Street, spoke in opposition. 
Mr. Michael DiRosa, 3045 Orange Street, spoke in support of referring the issue to County 
Council. 
Ms. Jody Benson, 3457 Pueblo Drive, spoke in support of the motion as stated by Ms. 
Havemann.   
Ms. Karyl Ann Armbruster, 605 Totavi, spoke in support. 
Mr. Bill McKerley, 700 Meadow Lane, spoke in opposition. 
Ms. Amy Storey, 70 Barranca Road, spoke in support. 
 
Mr. Han offered an amendment to the motion.   
For clarification, Mr. Boerigter asked Ms. Havemann to re-read the first portion of the motion she 
proposed, “We ask County Council to consider and vote on one of two options.”    
Mr. Han then moved to amend Ms. Havemann’s motion to read: “We ask County Council to 
consider and vote on one of four options to include: 3)To propose fees on plastic and paper 
shopping bags; and 4)To implement a monthly prize presented to businesses for 
environmentally friendly actions.”   
The motion failed due to lack of a second. 
 
Mr. Boerigter called the question for the motion, as originally stated above. The motion failed 2-
4; Ms. Havemann and Mr. Machen were in favor while Mr. Han, Ms. West, Mr. Bliss and Mr. 
Boerigter opposed. Ms. Terrill was absent. 
 
Mr. Han then moved the ESB recommend the County Council to set up a monthly business 
environmental sustainability prize. The motion failed due to lack of a second. 
 
Mr. Bliss moved the ESB recommend to County Council an ordinance or proclamation to 
encourage citizens and businesses to continue efforts to reduce the use of single use plastic 
bags and to combine it with an educational component for citizen groups to participate while the 
ESB continues to track the issue for future review.  Ms. Havemann seconded the motion. 
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Mr. Boerigter opened the floor to public comment: 
Mr. Mark Jones, 520 Navajo Road, spoke in opposition. 
Ms. Barbara Calef, 4777 Sandia Drive, spoke in support. 
Ms. Karyl Ann Armbruster, 605 Totavi, spoke in support of elected officials making decision. 
Ms. Joyce Anderson, 2191 B 45th Street, spoke in support of educational efforts however urged 
the ESB to pass a decision along to the County Council. 
 Ms. Nona Girardi, 913 Estates Drive, spoke to priorities, feasibility and fact gathering as 
opposed to inaction. 
Mr. Brian McCool, 220 Dos Brazos, spoke in support of Open Forum. 
Ms. Jody Benson, 3457 Pueblo Drive, spoke in support of offering County Council two motions 
as a way to support both Ms. Havemann’s and Mr. Bliss’ motions. 
Ms. Amy Storey, 70 Barranca Road, spoke in support. 
 
Mr. Boerigter spoke in support of a public awareness campaign as it could be an effective 
initiative and could potentially affect other members of County staff, such as the County’s Public 
Information Officer and its various outreach mechanisms.  He went on to rephrase Mr. Bliss’ 
motion to read, “I recommend County Council create an education campaign to reduce the use 
of single use plastic bags.” Mr. Bliss and Ms. Havemann accepted the wording and then Mr. 
Boerigter called the question. The motion passed 5-1; Mr. Han opposed and Ms. Terrill was 
absent. 
 

b. Hosting a Backyard Fruit Party:  Mr. Han stated the climate in recent years has not provided 
an opportunity for a fruit yield in our community; however, this year could be one to set an action 
plan into motion. The purpose would be collecting fruit to share with neighbors and to provide 
educational activities that could include workshops on art, how to compost, how to save water, 
or how to make cider. Mr. Boerigter added that this type of event could present subjective 
evidence for working on an educational public awareness campaign for green waste bins. This 
could present an alternative for throwing over-ripe fruit elsewhere instead of in trash roll carts to 
then be hauled away to a landfill, as a money saver. Ms. Gurule said a green bin feasibility 
study will begin in collaboration with New Mexico State University.        
 
Mr. Han moved to recommend a public awareness campaign to reduce the disposal of fruit and 
other green waste from the waste bins. The motion was seconded by Ms. West. 
Mr. Boerigter offered a friendly amendment to change the wording from waste bins to solid 
waste stream. Mr. Han and Ms. West accepted the friendly amendment.   
 
Ms. Gurule reminded the ESB that a feasibility study to remove green waste from the waste 
stream and to collect it on a regular basis has already passed as a recommendation. Bathtub 
Row Brewing Co-Op was asked to attend the meeting to share suggestions for this type of 
community event. Unfortunately they could not attend. After further discussion, Mr. Han 
retracted the motion. He then moved the ESB to suggest Los Alamos County host a backyard 
fruit party to divert fruit from the waste bin and to educate to the public environmentally related 
issues. The motion failed for lack of a second.  
 

c. Chamberfest: For the record, Ms. Gurule said this item should have been entitled Science 
Fest. She went on to say the Science Fest event is this Saturday, July 18th from 11 a.m. - 3 p.m. 
and would like volunteers from the ESB to help with a booth.  

 
d. Finalization of the Environmental Sustainability Plan: Ms. Gurule stated the Environmental 

Sustainability Plan was returned to the ESB by the County Manager’s Office for review and 
comments by newly appointed board member, Ms. West.  Following her input and 
recommendations to update some information, it is ready to go back to the CMO for final review 
and approval. Ms. West moved that the latest draft of the Los Alamos County Environmental 
Sustainability Plan be submitted to County Council for approval.  Mr. Machen seconded the 
motion. The motion passed 5-1; Mr. Han opposed and Ms. Terrill was absent. 
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e. Discussion Regarding US Recycling Industry Article:  Mr. Machen presented an article 
related to the report made by Ms. Gurule at the June 18th ESB meeting concerning mixed 
recycling at Friedman Recycling in Albuquerque. She commented that the recycling industry is 
down noting the recent change in pricing during contract renewal. Mr. Boerigter also 
commented about an article in the Wall Street Journal noting that when larger recycle bins are 
made available the quality of the stream changes and results in higher costs to recycle.  Ms. 
West mentioned awareness and future opportunities for change in community behavior via 
composting or lucrative recycling such as cardboard.  Ms. Gurule said a commercial dumpster 
audit is taking place to examine how much cardboard is going into the mixed recycling stream, 
and suggested that some creative marketing skills could be a leverage to entice businesses to 
make more conscious efforts. 

 
V. Staff Report  

a. Brush and Bulk Item Collection – Lessons Learned/Comparison 2014 vs. 2015:  Ms. Fell 
reported spring brush and bulk item numbers were up significantly in 2015 when compared with 
2014 data.  59.34 tons of brush has been collected to date versus 24.36 tons of brush from the 
previous year, over 50%.  Total trash tonnage was up as well from 106.47 in 2014 to 126.88 in 
2015.  Ms. Gurule noted the pickup periods are being extended over two months’ time when in 
past would conclude after one month.  If the green waste feasibility study yields results we’re 
anticipating, quarterly collection could possibly end and be traded for a more effective program. 
 

b. NM Citizen Advisory Board Updates:  Ms. Gurule reported on the LANL remediation program 
as it relates to RDX Royal Demo Explosives, TA-16 legacy discharge into canyons in and 
around Los Alamos County, removal of cancer causing carcinogens and concerns for problem 
areas in Martin Spring and Burning Ground Spring. There are questions being raised 
concerning ecological risks to wildlife when hunted and then consumed by the public.  No 
answers have been provided as the EPA faces high explosive regulatory challenges, focusing 
on arsenic levels in the ground water system and chromium levels in Mortandad Canyon.   
 

c. Business Recycler of the Year:  Ms. Gurule reported the Los Alamos Co+Op received the 
highest number of votes via Survey Monkey poll online.  Ten businesses were nominated and 
only fived responded with a brief summary of their recycling efforts and moved forward in the 
voting process.  Timeliness has been an issues in past, but aligning this nomination and award 
with Chamberfest was a success.   
 

VI. Committee/Subcommittee Reports 
a. Chair Report: No report. 
b. Board Member Reports 

i.  FER Ad Hoc:  Don Machen – FER Committee – Mr. Machen reported that the FER Ad 
Hoc committee completed their tasks at the July 15th meeting and provided serious 
recommendations with regard to power supply to both the Board and the Department 
of Public Utilities.   

c. Liaison Reports 
i. Utility Board: Sarah Terrill – Not present. 
ii. Planning and Zoning: Cliff Han – No report. 

iii. Transportation:  Don Machen – Mr. Machen shared a new version of the Canyon Rim 
Trail Phase 2 Presentation that ties into trails at Smith’s Marketplace.  He also shared 
the Transportation Board will need a new liaison from the ESB as his term nears 
expiration.  

iv. Parks and Recreation: Sandra West – Ms. West said nothing was discussed 
specifically related to the ESB for the months of June and July, but she will provide an 
update on the park rules pertaining to dogs as well as the County’s role in the new 
Manhattan National Park capital improvement project.  

v. County Council: Rick Reiss – Not present. 
 

VII. Future Agenda Items 
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a. County Water Usage 
b. Recycle Fashion Show – Ms. Gurule stated this year’s Recycle Fashion Show will be held on 

November 15, 2015, and asked if anyone may be interested in emceeing this fun public event.  

VIII. Informational Items 
a. Next Meeting:  Thursday, August 20, 2015, at 5:30 p.m. in the Boards and Commissions Room 

#110 in the Municipal Building. 
b. Next B&C Luncheon:  Thursday, September 17, 2015, at 11:45 a.m. to 1:00 p.m. in Council 

Chambers. 
 

IX. Adjournment 
The meeting adjourned at 7:51 p.m. 

 
Approved: _______________________________________  Date: ________________ 
         Steve Boerigter  

        Environmental Sustainability Board Chair 
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